

86. AW&ST, 19 August 1991; International Defense Review, pp 685-703.

87. See "Soviet Chiefs Want to Buy Soviet Anti-Missile Advances", New York Times, 8 February 1992; also NYT, 19 February 1992, and Le Monde, 10 February 1992; and AW&ST, 10 February, 30 March, 6 April and 2 November 1992.

88. AW&ST, 18 Nov. 1991, op cit.

89. Le Monde, 18 December 1991.

90. The Montreal Gazette, 26 Sept. 1992 [from The Independent, London].

91. New York Times, 21 July 1992; RFE/RL Research Report, 23 October 1992; Malei estimated previous peak value at \$14 billion, of which only \$4-5 billion was cash.

92. Krasnaya Zvezda, 26 March 1992.

93. "Moscow is Selling Weapons..", New York Times, 18 Nov. 1991. See also i.a. RFL/RL Research Report, 6 March, 28 August, 4 and 25 September, 9 October and 18 December 1992; AW&ST, 9 March 1992; Kyodo, 4 May 1992; Ottawa Citizen, 17 May 1992; IHT, 7 Sept. 1992; The Guardian Weekly, 27 December 1992; also New York Times, 3 May 1992 and 23 June 1993; Military Technology, no 4 1993, op cit; and IDR, Sept. 1993, op cit.

94. RFE/RL Research Report, 14 August 1992.

95. Moscow Tribune, 7 and 9 July 1993; The Economist, 17 July 1993.

96. ITAR-TASS, 11 September 1992; RFE/RL Research Report, 27 November 1992.

97. See Stephen Foye, "Russian Arms Exports after the Cold War", RFE/RL Research Report, 26 March 1993; and Peter Almquist, "Arms Producers Struggle..", RFE/RL Research Report, 18 June 1993.

98. New York Times, 18 Oct. 1992, ibid.

99. ibid.

100. CBC-The Journal, 6 November 1991.

101. See eg Jonathan Steele's "Bitter and Betrayed" and "Russian Right Unites Against Yeltsin", The Guardian Weekly, 16 February 1992, and "Russia, right stuff", The Economist, 29 February 1992; for more detailed coverage: "Russian nationalism"; CBC Radio feature report, 10 November 1991.

102. For comparative statistics on inter-Republic trade subsidization and dependence, see Guardian Weekly, 1 March 1992.

103. See i.a. New York Times, 1 Oct. 1991; and Report on the USSR, 25 Oct. 1991.

104. Komsomolskaya Pravda, 26 March 1992.

105. New York Times, 5 January and 9 January 1992. When Major General Bashkirov, the renegade Commander of a CIS Strategic Air Division, refused to transfer to, or, indeed, land at a Russian base, he was fired by Shaposhnikov, but 're-hired' by Kravchuk; RFE/RL R.R., 6 March 1992.

106. Guardian Weekly, 6 October 1991; New York Times, 23 October 1991; FBIS-SOV 91-213, 4 November 1991. Note also Natalia Feduschnik (from Kiev), "Ukraine may keep N-weapons", Canadian Press, 29 March 1992. Ukraine's late refusal in March to commit to transfer of all nuclear arms to Russian soil by 1 July 1992 (for CIS disposal and/or destruction, as mandated by arms control agreements and IMF and other Western aid conditions), was presented as response to uncertainty concerning Russian dispositions, and not indicative of changed commitment; see New York Times, 1 April 1992.